URBANA CITY COUNCIL
REGULAR SESSION MEETING
TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 3, 2020, 6:00 P.M.
(The UCC Regular Session Meeting will be held in Training Room in the Municipal Building)

Please join my meeting from your computer, tablet or smartphone.
https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/849768349

You can also dial in using your phone.
United States: +1 (571) 317-3112

Access Code: 849-768-349

PLEASE MUTE YOUR PHONES

Call to Order

Roll Call

Pledge of Allegiance

Approval of Minutes

Urbana City Council Regular Session Meeting Minutes of October 20, 2020
Communications

1. Notice to Legislative Authority from the Ohio Division of Liquor Control, regarding
Urbana Hotel, LLC. (Please see attached)

2. Third Quarter Activities Report. (Please See attached)
Board of Control
Citizen Comments
Ordinances and Resolutions
First Reading
Ordinance No. 4528-20

An Ordinance to approve and adopt the Urbana South Main Street Corridor Plan as an official
planning guide of the City of Urbana, Ohio. (Requires three readings)
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Ordinance No. 4529-20

An Ordinance to vacate the 20’ wide alley (0.046 AC) beginning at the northeast corner of Lot 288 of
Depositors Addition, south 100.9’ to the southwest corner of lot 276 of Depositors Addition, west

20’ to a point of lot 288 of Depositors Addition, then north 100.57° to the place of the beginning.
(Requires three readings)

Ordinance No. 4530-20

An Ordinance to vacate the 20’ wide alley (0.21 AC) beginning at the northwest corner of Lot 292 of
Depositors Addition, south 150’ to the southwest line of Lot 292 of Depositors Addition, Southeast
116.15’ to the north line of Fyffe St., Northwest 105.9’ to a point that intersects with the extension of
the west line of 136 Hagenbuch St., North 50’ to the southwest corner of 136 Hagenbuch St., East
50’ to the southeast corner of Lot 294 of Depositors Addition, north 150’ to a point in part Lot 297 of
Depositors Addition, then finally, east 20’ to the original place of beginning. (Requires three
readings)

Ordinance No. 4531-20

An Ordinance to amend the City of Urbana’s Official Zoning Map by rezoning four parcels of land
located at 136 Hagenbuch St., 736 N. Main St., & 738 N. Main St. (Parcel IDs: K48-25-00-04-02-
075-00 & K48-25-00-04-02-059-00, K48-25-00-04-02-058-00, K48-25-00-04-02-057-00) which are
currently zoned R-2 Medium Density Residential District to M-1 Manufacturing District. (Requires
three readings)

Second Reading
None

Third Reading

Ordinance No. 4526-20

An Ordinance to amend the City of Urbana’s Official Zoning Map by Rezoning approximately 4
acres +/- at the intersection of North Main Street and Gwynne Street currently zoned BR-1 Business
Residential District to B-2 General Business District.

Ordinance No. 4527-20
An Ordinance to approve and adopt the Champaign County Comprehensive Plan 2020 Update as an
official planning guide of the City of Urbana.

Miscellaneous Business

Adjourn
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URBANA CITY COUNCIL
PUBLIC HEARING
OCTOBER 20, 2020

President Hess called the City of Urbana Public Hearing to order at 6:00 p.m. This Public
Hearing was held to consider the following zoning matter:

e REZONE an approximately 4 acres +- area at the intersection of North Main Street
and Gwynne Street from BR-1 Business Residential District to B-2 General Business
District per the proposed zoning map amendment recommended by the City of
Urbana Planning Commission

e APPROVE AND ADOPT the Champaign County Comprehensive Plan 2020 Update
as an official planning guide for the City of Urbana as recommended by the City of
Urbana Planning Commission

Doug Crabill began by stating this was brought up by the Planning Commission and that no
application was filed. The Planning Commission recommended Council approve the matter.

Mr. Crabill added that the mailing went out to approximately 75 addresses and legal ad was
placed in the Urbana Daily Citizen as required. Further he stated that in August of 2019, the
drive-thru bank closed and the property is now listed for sale. They are looking to change to B-2
General Business District due to the BR-1 uses are pretty limited.

William E. Gibson — 535 N. Main St., spoke of his opposition of this change. He stated that he
doesn’t want more B-2’s in his neighborhood because anything can come into the area. He
would like to see the property turned into a green space, a park or something in that nature. He
would like the area to remain a BR-1 Business Residential Area.

Vince Gonzales — 132 Lafayette, spoke of his opposition of this change. He stated this would
change his neighborhood to a high business area. He stated he thinks this was a great example of
spot zoning. He further stated that commercial business brings a lot of by-products with it, such
as noise, traffic, parking, etc. He said that when you add the conditional use, it would affect the
charm and nature of what Urbana is. He added that in a BR-1, there is no chance for an adult
store being put in. He added, this change was to be made, the property value will go down. He
also stated that this would eliminate all residential growth, turning it commercial would bring the
bad by-products and this is not good for the neighborhood.

Jim Sturgeon — 513 N. Main St., spoke about his opposition of this change. He stated that he
was speaking on behalf of the neighborhood, and that they want to maintain the continuity of the
neighborhood. Further, he states that they do not want to open that up to commercial property.

He stated that he agreed with the idea to turn it into a green space, or build homes on it to bring
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in families. He also stated that if it is changed to B-2, you have to keep some normality. He
added that if the zoning is changed, the people would also be changed and that this was not good
for a residential neighborhood.

Mr. Crabill began speaking on the second part of the Public Hearing, the Champaign County
Comprehensive Plan 2020 Update. He stated that if this plan was to be adopted, it would be a
plan for the City of Urbana. He stated that the County Commissioners have already adopted it
for the County, and that LUC did a nice job putting it together.

President Hess declared the Public Hearing closed at 6:35 p.m.

URBANA CITY COUNCIL
REGULAR SESSION MEETING
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 6, 2020

President Hess called the City of Urbana Regular Session Meeting to order at 6:36 p.m. City
staff attending: Mayor Bill Bean, Director of Administration Kerry Brugger, Director of Finance
Chris Boettcher, Director of Law Mark Feinstein, and Community Development Manager Doug
Crabill.

PRESIDENT CALLED ROLL: Mr. Fields, absent; Mr. Hoffman, present; Mr. Paul, present;
Mr. Scott, present; Mr. Thackery, present; Mrs. Collier, present; and Mr. Ebert, present.

MINUTES

Mr. Thackery moved to put the minutes on the floor for discussion and possible passage. Mr.
Paul seconded. Voice vote on approval: all ayes; nays, none.

Motion passed 6-0.
COMMUNICATIONS

1. Board of Zoning Appeal Meeting Minutes of September 14, 2020.

2. Urbana Parks and Recreation Board Meeting Minutes of August 18, 2020, October
12, 2020, 5:30 p.m. and October 12, 2020, 6:00 p.m.

3. Audit Release Notification

4. Email from the Champaign County Auditor dated October 9, 2020.

Mr. Paul moved to put the communications on the floor for further discussion and possible
passage. Mr. Thackery seconded. Voice vote on approval: all ayes; nays, none.
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Motion passed 6-0.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS - BOARD OF CONTROL
1. Choice One Engineering - $30,000.00 increase (Sewer Fund)

Ms. Boettcher stated that in the original purchase order, the breakdowns were base on a
percentage of the project. She added that they have ran into some issues with the project
and that the sewer portion of the project has taken longer than expected.

Mr. Paul moved to put this item on the floor for discussion and possible passage. Mr.
Thackery seconded. Voice vote on approval: all ayes, nays none.

Motion passed 6-0.
CITIZEN COMMENTS

Pat Detwiler, representing the DAR, spoke about the Wreaths Across America Project. She
stated that currently, there are 1,703 veterans in the cemetery and asked everyone to join them on
buying wreaths to help decorate the veteran’s graves at the cemetery. She said that this project
happens on December 19, 2020, every year, and that this years’ cut off for purchase of a wreath
is November 30, 2020. She advised that you could order a wreath on-line as well. The cost of a
wreath is $15.00 and they are made of balsam and a red velvet bow is attached. She also advised
that you could fill out an order form and they are available at the library, Chamber of Commerce,
YMCA and she also had forms available.

Ordinances and Resolutions

First Reading —

Resolution No. 2591-20

A Resolution to approve/disapprove Generation Fee Abolishment/Repeal for the NCO Solid
Waste District.

Mr. Brugger said that the Generation Fee would turn over to a Designation Fee, giving it more
flexibility. Mr. Paul stated that currently, we pay the $5.00, and if we vote to abolish the fee, the
receiver will pay it. Mr. Brugger affirmed.

President Hess called for a roll call for abolishment: Mr. Hoffman, yes; Mr. Paul, yes; Mr. Scott,
yes; Mr. Thackery, yes; Mrs. Collier, yes; and Mr. Ebert, yes.
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Resolution passed to abolish Generation Fee, 6-0.

Second Reading —

Ordinance No. 4526-20

An Ordinance to amend the City of Urbana’s Official Zoning Map by Rezoning approximately 4
acres +/- at the intersection of North Main Street and Gwynne Street currently zoned BR-1
Business Residential District to B-2 General Business District.

Mr. Paul stated that he had some reservations about this, part of which is to make the lot more
sellable, but would like to see it staying BR-1. He added that there were too many unknowns.

Mr. Thackery stated that it has to be initiated somewhere, but he doesn’t like the feel of it.
Mr. Crabill stated that it is now listed with a different realtor, and it is very limited on how it
could be sold. He advised that some conditional uses now are Home Occupancy, Bed and

Breakfast, Day Care, Nursing Home, etc.

Mr. Hoffman said that he needs to think about this and that there is the need to do the right thing
for our citizens.

Mr. Scott asked if this action come through the Planning Commission unanimously. Mr. Crabill
affirmed.

President Hess stated that you have to be careful with the zoning.
Mr. Crabill read the regulations of having an adult entertainment facility.

Mr. Hoffman added that Council could change the zoning at any time. He stated that he felt
pretty confident that if something comes in that Council doesn’t like, Council could change it.

President Hess declared this Ordinance to have its second reading.

Ordinance No. 4527-20

An Ordinance to approve and adopt the Champaign County Comprehensive Plan 2020 Update as
an official planning guide of the City of Urbana.

President Hess declared this Ordinance to have its second reading. -



Third Reading -
None
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS/WORK SESSION

Mr. Ebert stated that some folks have came to him with concern about the downtown parking
enforcement. He further stated that evidently, there have been some issues with construction
workers around the Douglas. He asked what could be done about the construction workers not
be able to take up all of the alley space. Mr. Thackery mentioned that he was a part of this topic
and that it would be good to speak about at a Work Session.

Mr. Scott asked if Administration and Engineering were happy with the Roundabout. Mr.
Brugger asked if this was a trick question. He added that they have completed the contract and
were waiting on an invoice. Mr. Scott asked about the sewer and cemetery project. Mr. Brugger
advised that it was doing pretty good. Mr. Scott asked about Point North. Mr. Brugger advised
there have been discussion on the same, but that topic isn’t on the side burner anymore.

Mr. Thackery said there are positive things that could happen with the zoning change. He also
stated that he loves looking over at the Douglas at night and seeing lights.

Mrs. Collier stated that she would like to schedule a Work Session for November 10, 2020, at
6:00 p.m. So, scheduled.

Mr. Paul moved to excuse Mr. Fields and Mr. Thackery seconded. Voice vote on approval: all
ayes; nays, none.

Motion passed 6-0.

Mr. Paul also thanked everyone for coming out and sharing their views on the proposed zoning
change.

Mr. Hoffman also thanked everyone for coming out. He added that he wants everyone to
understand that Council ultimately holds the key, and that Council would protect the citizens the
best that Council can.

Mr. Brugger spoke about the Third Quarter Activity Report. It was provided to Council and he

stated that it would be in the Council Packet for the next meeting so that it could be put on the

website. He stated that a lot of ground was covered in this quarter. He spoke of some issues with
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the cemetery/sewer project, and was getting approximately around 200 feet per day, but now
they had to slow the digging process. He also mentioned that there has been some looking into
Chapter 1129 of the Codified Ordinances and he would like to have some future discussion on
this topic.

Mayor Bean thanked Pat Detwiler and the DAR for the Wreaths Across America. He said that
this is a very good project and it says something about what we think of our veterans. He also
spoke about Covid-19 and there is a lot of people coming down with the virus. He added that
everyone should be careful, wear a mask, be smart, protect yourself, the elderly and the people
around you.

President Hess asked if there was any kind of mapping program for the cemetery. Mr. Brugger
stated that there are records and plots could be found with a name provided. President Hess
asked if there was a plan to have something on line. Mr. Brugger responded that the City could
do a lot of things such as that if the City had the money. Kim Snyder, a representative of DAR
stated that DAR is trying to digitize plots and that they would be more than willing to help in

anyway.

Mr. Thackery moved to adjourn. Mr. Paul seconded. Voice vote on approval: all ayes; nays,
none. |

Motion passes 6-0.

ADJOURN AT 7:35 p.m.
NEXT SCHEDULED MEETING
November 3, 2020, at 6:00 p.m.
Council Clerk Council President



OHIO DIVISION OF LIQUOR CONTROL
NOTICE TO LEGISLATIVE 8808 TUSSING ROAD, P.0O. BOX 4005
AUTHORITY REYNOLDSBURG, OHIO 43083-9006
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WHETHER OR NOT THERE IS A REQUEST FOR A HEARING.

REFER TO THIS NUMBER IN ALL INQUIRIES A NEW 9284744
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WE REQUEST A HEARING ON THE ADVISABILITY OF ISSUING THE PERMIT AND REQUEST THAT
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Ohio : Liquor Contro] : Web Database Search Page 1 of 1

Commerce Division of Liquor Control : Web Datahase Search

OWNERSHIP DISCLOSURE INFORMATION

This online service will allow you to obtain ownership disclosure information for issued and pending
retail liqguor permit entities within the State of Ohio.

Searching Instructions

Enter the known information and click the “Search” button. For best results, search only ONE criteria
at a time. If you try to put too much information and it does not match exactly, the search will return a
message "No records to display”.

The information is sorted based on the Permit Number in ascending order.
To do another search, click the "Reset" button.

SEARCH CRITERIA

Permit Number E?)EEZ:: E

Permit Name / DBA P o

Member / Officer Name i

Search Reset Main Menu
Member/Officer Name T " ;Sharesllnterest Office Held
Permit Number: 9284744; Name: URBANA ' ©.. DBA- DBA COBBLESTONE HOTEL & SUITES;
Address: 170 SR55 URBANA 43078 . .
HOWELL LAND DEVELOPMENT LLC T 5t MEMBER
JERRY GECOWETS REV TRUST 5% MEMBER
MICHAEL FAMILY FARMS 54. MEMBER
JOHN CANESTRARO 5% MEMBER
STEVEN NOHL TRUST 5% MEMBER
MIKE NAJOR MANAGE MEM
» Ohio.Gov

s Ohio Department of Commerce

Commerce Home | Press Room | CP!I Policy | Privacy Statement | Public Records Request Palicy |
Disclaimer | Employment | Contacts

https://www.comapps.ohio.gov/liqr/ligr_apps/PermitLookup/PermitHolderOwnership.aspx  10/20/2020



Mayor Bill Bean and Members of Urbana City Council ‘/ﬁ

TO
SUBJECT Division Activities Report DATE: October 16, 2020 —-..—.;—,-.-/.;-

July - September

WATER RECLAMATION FACILITY (WRF)

The WFCF operated 838 consecutive days with no NPDES permit violations.
The WPCF operated for 552 consecutive days without a lost-time accident.
The Plant treated 144 MG wastewater in the 3rd quarter of 2020.

The Septage Receiving Facility accepted 1,567,532 gallons of domestic septic tank waste in the 3rd quarter
of 2020.

The Plant recorded 9.67 of precipitation in the 3rd quarter of 2020.

During the 3rd Quarter 2020, RG Trucking hauled 104.4 dry tons of bio-solids for land application.

CEMETERY

Total Burials: 37

Including Saturday (a.m.): 6
Saturday (p.m.): 3

Total Graves Sold: 18

(Including)

Shepherd Mausoleum: 1 (Niche)

Shepherd Mausoleum: 0 (Crypt)

Legacy Mausoleumn: 2 (Niche)

Legacy Mausoleum: 3 (Crypt)

Misc. Sales: 5 (Vases, Plaques, or Emblems)

Notes: The Butcher family plots were finalized in the newly opened Section 69; foundation poured and
monument is due to be installed in the Spring of 2021.

Fall foundations prepared for 31 monuments with the actual pour to be completed in October.
Fall flowers were planted in all planters and around the Legacy Mausoleum

Conducted two meetings with the CCPA regarding the October 23 & 24% Cemetery Tour with John Bry. The
octagonal building was cleaned and preparations made for the tour.

ZONING & COMPLIANCE

One of the department’s primary functions is to issue permits for all new development in the City of Urbana.
In Q3 2020, the department issued 59 zoning permits (7-Sign, 7-Fence, 4-Principal Structure, 17-Accessory
Structure, 1-Pool) resulting in more than $435,000 in local investment.

In the months July, August, & September, the department opened 204 new cases and closed 265 cases. The
majority of which were vacant building registrations, inoperative or unlicensed vehicles, and trash & debris.

The department has representatives serving on the Monument Square District (MSD), the Champaign
County Visitors Bureau (CVB), and the Logan-Union-Champaign (LUC) Regional Planning Commission.

As summer turns to autumn, we tend to see a surge in activity and development. As a result, call volume
spiked significantly. In Q3 of 2020, the department received or made 792 phone calls.
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The department continues to work closely with Marcia Bailey, Champaign County Economic Partnership
Director, to assist and direct developers and business owners in the City of Urbana. We work closely to
identify potential development barriers and find solutions to development issues to ensure that dollars are
being invested back into our City as opposed to elsewhere outside the County.

The department is currently working on a comprehensive update to the City of Urbana Sign Code.

Development Highlights
o Champaign Co Senior Center Site Plan
o All Aboard Storage Site Plan
o 219 Freeman Ave. - new house construction

Planning Commission - 12 Applications in Q3 (Park National Bank Master Sign Plan, Ramsey Mattress Sign,
Fashion Wireless Sign, All Aboard Outdoor Storage Site Plan Review, AVCAP Lot Split & Taco Bell
Realignment, Champaign Senior Center Site Plan Review, T-Mobile Sign, N. Main St. Rezoning Application,
Beech St. Vacation, FMI Storage Building Site Plan, Sunoco Signs, Champaign County Comprehensive Plan
Review)

Design Review Board - 3 Applications in Q3 (12 Monument Square storefront & paint, 117 Scioto St. porch

- railing)

Board of Zoning Appeals - 2 Applications in Q3 (setback variance for Bill Parker (Laurel Oak St.), sidewalk
for 512 E. Light St.)

Upcoming Projects: BR-1 (Business Residential) Zoning District Update, Ultra Met Phase II.

COVID-19 IMPACT UPDATES: The Zoning & Compliance Department continued its optional no contact submittal
process. The former Finance/Utility drop box next to the entrance on West Market St. was repurposed to accept
zoning applications. In-person meetings with City Zoning & Compliance staff can still be accommodated, but need
to be scheduled in advance. The Zoning & Compliance Officer is working full-time from the office, the Zoning &
Compliance Administrative Assistant is working 12 hours from the office and 28 hours from home, and the Zoning &

Compliance Inspector is working 20 hours per week.

PARKS AND RECREATION DIVISION

Continue the daily and weekly responsibilities of cleaning and sanitizing the municipal buildings
Prepare pool grounds and 'facility, where necessary, for its opening on July 3, 2020

Continue daily prep of fields and other responsibilities included in recreation baseball/softball and travel
baseball games thru their completion in early August.

Aid in the closure of the pool and grounds which was August 8, 2020. This also included the thorough
cleaning of mechanical room/storage area. This area contained unusable, dated equipment and materials
that had not been used for many years.

Prepare and oversee the park ball fields during the August 8th and Sth Rec all-star 8u baseball/softball
tournament. This was the second largest weekend tournament held at Melvin Miller Park this season; it
included 13 teams from all over the area.

Sprayed and killed off the remaining ground cover of the upper existing section of the downtown
roundabout that contained uncontrollable weeds. Then applied a heavy mulch layer to the area to give it a
cleaner, more manageable appearance.

Graded and prepped sewer and water line installation areas of the new maintenance building; sowed with
grass seed and fertilized.

Layout and setup 10 Recreation/ Club soccer fields and 3 football fields for their fall season at Melvin Miller
Park.

Continued to maintain the appearance and add mulch to downtown roundabout area as needed.
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COVID-19 IMPACT UPDATES
Continue to:
o Monitor the health and temperature of all our employees;
o Practice social distancing whenever possible;
¢ Routinely sanitizing and disinfecting commonly used surfaces; and
e Wearing nitrile gloves and/or masks in all situations that we feel necessary

AIRPORT
e The Grimes Flying Lab Annual Fish Fry was postponed until October 3, 2020. Cold weather limited the

number of people who stayed late to listen to the band, but many people did come out for the Fish Dinner.
A dedicated ‘drive-thru’ was set-up giving people the option to pick up their dinners and take them home -
many people did take advantage of the opportunity. Students from the Grimes Hi-Point Class helped by
delivering meals to the cars so people did not even have to get out of their car.

s« All three museums began allowing guests with proper precautions - though foot traffic is light.
o All other events at Grimes Field have either been postponed or moved to on-line meeting platforms for now.

COVID-19 IMPACT UPDATES: Covid-19 continues to impact Grimes. Once restaurant dine-in became an option,
the Airport Café business quickly picked back up (with proper precautions). On weekends when the weather is nice,
many pilots take advantage of the opportunity to fly-in for food (Pilots are always looking for a ‘reason’ to go flying).
Events however have for the most part been postponed until 2021.

FACILITIES 4
e Staff continues to maintain the city’s multiple locations. We have been replacing light bulbs for several

departments. We also have installed LED bulbs at the WWTP in most of the outside wall packs and pole
lights.

o Staff is preparing to start on the park tennis court restroom project. This project slated to start the 2" week
of October.

e Mega City was out to do City wide Fire extinguisher inspections. We assisted in multiple locations.

» Also, Mega City was out in late September to complete the yearly fire alarm inspection at the City Municipal
Building.

e Replaced the Pole light bulbs to LED bulbs at the Municipal Parking lot.

e Completed a small remodel project in the vestibule on the second floor near the new prosecutors office and
the training room. We also replaced all the bulbs in the training room to LED and changed some light
switches around. We worked on the plaster wall that was damaged due to a roof leak. We were able to
match the wall paint color to the existing color. Project turned out pretty well.

FIRE DIVISION
News
e Concord and Salem Township three-year contract for EMS and fire coverage signed.
s Urbana Township was notified of their service fee changes for 2021.
e All three townships are now under the same service rate plan.

Prevention
e 21 Inspections completed for the quarter.
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